
The Curlew, Vol. LXI No. 3                                                                March 2016  

 
THE CURLEW  

CN ISSN 0011-3093 

WILLOW BEACH FIELD 

NATURALISTS 

Vol LXI  No. 3 March 2016 

COMING EVENTS  
 

 

ǒFriday, April 1, 2016, 7:30 p.m. Cobourg Public 

Library (This is the ñMarchò meeting, shifted to avoid 

Easter weekend.) 

Speaker: Dr. John Oyston; Topic: Native Plants - 

Beautiful,  Important, Threatened 
For over 10 years John  has been working to restore native 

species and habitat to a 101 acre property overlooking 

Rice Lake. He will talk about how he has re-established a 

section of tallgrass prairie habitat, and reintroduced over 

100 species of native trees and shrubs, while waging battle 

against aggressive invasive species. 

 

ǒSunday, April 3, 2016 ï Birding outing to the Nature 

Conservancy of Canada Boes Property east of Brighton. 

Leader ï Roger Frost. Meet at commuter parking lot at Cty. Rd. 45 and 401 at 8:15 a.m. or at 

the Boes Property at 9 a.m. Directions: Take Hwy. 401 to Cty. Rd. 30 exit at Brighton. Turn 

south on Cty. Rd. 30 into Brighton. Continue past Cty. Rd. 2, south on Prince Edward St. Prince 

Edward St. becomes Cty. Rd. 64 east of Brighton. Follow Cty. Rd. 64 to the intersection of 

Boes Rd. The property is immediately south of this intersection. Park on the shoulder. 
 

ǒFriday, April, 29, 2016, 7:30 p.m., Cobourg Library. 

Speaker: Troy McMullin ; Topic: - Lichens 
 

Evening outings in May: 

ǒThursday, May 5, 7 p.m. Laurie Lawson Outdoor Education Center. Leader: Mark Rupke  

ǒThursday, May 12, 7 p.m. Frank Godfreyôs property on Cornish Hollow Rd. Leader: Frank 

(Continued on page 2) 
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PUBLICATIONS MAIL AGREEMENT NO. 40790538 

RETURN UNDELIVERABLE CANADIAN ADDRESSED TO  

BOX 421 

PORT HOPE, ON L1A 3Z3 

THE WILLOW BEACH FIELD NATURALISTS  

http://www.willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org 

Past Pres:.... Petra Hartwig ....... 905-372-2128  ............. phartwig@cobourg.ca 

President: ... Brian Maxwell ...... 905 885-0969  ............ president@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org 

1st Vice-pres.:  Caroline Arsenault 705-924-2318 ........... harvest500@yahoo.ca 

2nd Vice-pres:  Earl Arsenault . 705-924-2318 ................ harvest500@yahoo.ca 

Secretary: ... Maaike Berg-Nonnekes . 905-377-0337 ...... secretary@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org 

Treasurer: ... David OôDell ........ 905-885-3728 ................  treasurer@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org 

FON Rep.: .. Frank Godfrey ... 905 372-1641 .............  tfgodfrey@hotmail.com 
Curlew Ed.: Elizabeth Kellogg . 905-885-9615 ................  ekrf@eagle.ca 

Webmaster:  ..............................  ....................................... contact@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org 
 

The editor is most grateful to those who have contributed to this issue of the Curlew. Copy for the April 

2016 issue should be received by April 1, 2016. Rare or interesting sightings should be reported to 

Elizabeth Kellogg and Roger Frost at 905-885-9615, ekrf@eagle.ca for the April Curlew. 

Correspondence for WBFN should be addressed to: "The Willow Beach Field Naturalists, P.O. Box 421, 

Port  Hope, ON  L1A 3Z3." 

Godfrey.  
 

ǒSunday, May 15, 2016 - International Migratory Bird Day . Visit the Nature Conservancyôs 

new Schultz Property. Leader: Roger Frost. Directions and more details in future issues. 
 

ǒFriday, May 27, 2016 - Presidentôs Walk. More details to come. 
 

ǒSaturday, June 11 and Sunday, June 12, 2016 - Northumberland Summer Bird Count .  

Contact Roger Frost at ekrf@eagle.ca or 905-885-9615 for more information. 
 

More details of talks and outings will be in future issues of the Curlew and on the web site., 

www.willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org and on Facebook 

Good-bye and Best Wishes 
 

On April 14, Louise and Ted Schmidt will be leaving our community. They will be moving to 

Nova Scotia to be closer to their daughter, who is a marine biologist there. Louise served a term 

as WBFN President from 2010 to 2012 and was an active member of the executive both before 

and after those years. We will miss her regular reports of the birds from the 7th and Jamieson 

Rd. in Port Hopeôs Ward 2. She was an active participant in the Ontario Breeding Bird Atlas 

and has taken part in most of the bird counts (Christmas and Summer) since 2001. She also as-

sisted for a couple of years on the Wallace Birdathon. She and Ted will be greatly missed, but 

we wish them all the best in their new home. 

mailto:president@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org
mailto:secretary@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org
mailto:treasurer@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org
mailto:tfgodfrey@hotmail.com
mailto:contact@willowbeachfieldnaturalists.org
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With February and our AGM just over, 

the warm temperatures and rains as I write 

this seem, somewhat surprisingly, to promise 

the imminent arrival of spring. And although 

the sap is running and the birds are on their 

way, I think the snow tires had better stay on a 

little longer ïthis may just be cruel trick. Gar-

deners will be nervously wondering how their 

tender  plants have done over a winter with 

frequent temperature extremes, and limited 

snow cover 

Of course, in conditions like this native 

plants will reign supreme, and our next speak-

er, Dr. John Oyston will talk about his experi-

ence re-establishing over 100 species of native 

trees, shrubs and grasses on a 101 acre farm 

overlooking Rice Lake. Later this year, when 

the weather is nicer and the plants have more 

to show us, weôll have an outing to his proper-

ty to examine the fruits of his labours in per-

son. Please note that this meeting date will be 

on Friday April 1, later than usual as the last 

Friday in March this year falls on Good Fri-

day. 

Our Annual General Meeting went real-

ly well ï we had about 60 members and 

guests, who were treated to a presentation by 

Kevin Loftus (from the MNRF in Peterbor-

ough) , who discussed their efforts to under-

stand the distribution and life cycles of native 

mussel species (over 40 of them in Ontario). 

Most of these are at risk, and live in very spe-

cific and narrow ecological niches. Although 

efforts to breed and re-introduce these little-

understood critters are under way, much study 

is still required at his stage. Kevin also men-

tioned to me the possibility of a future talk 

about the re-introduction of several deep-

water native fish species currently extirpated 

from Lake Ontario. By the way, we plan to 

talk to him soon about possibly arranging a 

club outing to the White Lake Fish Hatchery, 

near Sharbot Lake. 

PRESIDENTôS MESSAGE 

 

As required by our constitution, we also 

held our annual elections for all vacant or ex-

pired board and executive positions. Weôre 

pleased to once again have a fully-staffed ex-

ecutive and board of directors. Caroline and 

Earl Arsenault have stepped forward to take 

on the two Vice President positions for a one 

year term, while Karen Drew, Frank Godfrey 

and Eleanor Sartisohn are the new members of 

the Board of Directors. Maaike Berg-

Nonnekes has moved from being a director to 

assuming the role of Secretary, replacing Eva 

Nichols, who unfortunately had to step down 

from that role part way through her term last 

year. We wish to thank outgoing directors Tim 

Lawley and Bridget Jokitalo, as well as Eva 

Nichols for their efforts, and welcome all the 

new members of the executive board to their 

new roles. 

One of the features of the AGM is the 

silent auction, and this yearôs was a great suc-

cess, with a wide variety of items on offer. 

This event was very capably organized by Ka-

ren and Courtney Drew, with the assistance of 

a bevy of friends and family. Almost $1300 

was raised, which will go far to support our 

various educational programs, in particular the 

$1000 scholarship that we annually offer to a 

graduating high school student heading off to 

university. Iôll note that last year we were able 

to offer 2 such scholarships, due to the gener-

osity of our donors. 

Our education committee also provides 

up to 3 $250 awards each year to local schools 

to assist in projects that are in keeping with 

WBFNôs objectives. This year, we had 5 ap-

plicants, and are pleased to announce that 3 

schools were successful in their applications. 

Cheques will be presented shortly, and we will 

hopefully have more details on the winning 

projects at our next meeting. 

Last April, we organized the spring 

(Continued on page 4) 
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meeting for the Lake Ontario North Region of 

Ontario Nature, our parent body,  at Alder-

ville Black Oak Savanna . On April 9, I will 

be attending this yearôs edition of the meet-

ing, hosted by the Toronto Field Naturalists at 

the Toronto Botanical Gardens. These meet-

ings consist of brief presentations by a num-

ber of clubs, as well as a feature talk by the 

hosts. Iôve found them to be quite interesting ; 

you get to learn about issues our sister clubs 

are facing, and they are a great place for net-

working re: speakers and outings. It would be 

nice to have 5 or 6 members from WBFN at-

tend ï let me know if you are interested. 

With the weather improving, there soon 

will be more and more outings and events in 

our area, ranging in location from Presquôile 

Park to Thicksonôs Woods to Alderville and 

the Murray Marsh. Some will be put on by 

WBFN, but many others will be put on by 

fellow organizations like the Northumberland 

Land Trust, the Lone Pine Marsh Sanctuary 

(Continued from page 3) Land Trust and the Nature Conservancy.  We 

encourage you to get out to as many events as 

possible, and by all means invite others along 

who may find them interesting. These events 

are great sources of  potential new members 

and friends, something the club is always 

looking for. 

To keep up with what is happening, 

donôt forget to subscribe to our email notes, 

and remember that we do have a Facebook 

page, which is an ideal way to find out about 

last minute events. A brief reminder, too ï if 

you havenôt done so already, please renew 

your membership as soon as possible. This 

can be done by mail, or online using Cana-

daHelps. 

Thatôs it for now ï I look forward to 

seeing you at an upcoming meeting or outing! 

 

Brian Maxwell 

President 

 

Silent Auction Report 
 

On behalf of the WBFN Executive Board, we wish to thank the many WBFN members for do-

nating items to our Silent Auction, which we conducted at our Annual General Meeting on Feb-

ruary 26, 2016.  It was a very successful event, and we raised just under $1300. 

 

Due to the generosity of donors, we are once again able to support one secondary school stu-

dent this year to enter his or her first year of continuing education with a $1000 scholarship. 

These funds will also help continue our Education Awards. 

 

Karen and Courtney Drew 
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SATURDAY, MARCH 26 ð We will hike to the 

McEwen Nature Reserve to make sure the nest box-

es are cleaned out and ready for the Eastern Blue-

birds and Tree Swallows that will arrive in the next 

few weeks. All are welcome to join us.  for more information, call 905 -342 -

3851 or e -mail info@nltrust.ca or president@nltrust.ca.  
 

www.northumberlandlandtrust.ca 

 

Don Davis sent along the graph below, with the note: ñThe margin of error will be greater this 

year as temperatures were warmer and clusters less consolidated than they usually are when 

measured, and the monarchs were more active this year.ò 
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The Doug Tarry Young Ornithologists' Workshop 
 

The Doug Tarry Bird Study Awards foster the development of ornithological interests in Cana-

dian teenagers. Recipients of the awards attend a week-long workshop/natural history camp or a 

month-long student internship at Long Point Bird Observatory (LPBO). 

 

The Doug Tarry Young Ornithologists' Workshop is a major component of the Observatory's 

educational program. Since its inception in the mid 1970s, the Workshop has been the jumping-

off point for many of today's most talented field biologists. Thanks to the keen foresight and 

generosity of humanitarian and naturalist Doug Tarry, the Workshop is offered free to selected 

applicants. It focuses on "hands-on" learning and training in field ornithology, providing a 

unique opportunity for like-minded teenagers to enhance their knowledge and skills in the sci-

entific study and aesthetic enjoyment of birds. Participants learn how to identify, age and sex 

birds, and to study their populations and behaviour. Careful and skilled instructors teach the 

secrets of bird handling and banding techniques, how to prepare specimens for scientific study, 

and an array of bird censusing techniques. Regular afternoon field trips are taken to places of 

biological interest within the internationally designated Long Point Biosphere Reserve. Eve-

nings too are busy with slide presentations and nocturnal field work. 

 

This year, the Workshop is being held from Saturday, August 6 to Sunday, August 14, 2016. 

Space is limited to 6 participants, ranging in age from 13-17 years old. The Award covers all 

direct costs of the workshop (accommodation, meals, travel while at Long Point, and profes-

sional instruction), but recipients are responsible for their transportation to Long Point. 

 

Applications 

Prospective participants of the workshop or the student internship are invited to download the 

application form at http://www.birdscanada.org/download/yowappl.pdf (Adobe Acrobat Reader 

required) or request an application form: 

Long Point Bird Observatory  

Box 160, Port Rowan, Ontario N0E 1M0 

Fax: (519) 586-3532  

E-mail: lpbo@birdscanada.org 

 

Applications are due by April 30.  

Friends of Presquôile 

have opened registration for  

2016 Kids ón Nature camps. 
 

Four, five-day (Monday to Friday) camps for 8 to 11 year olds, each with a different theme, are 

offered. Cost per child per week is $125. For more information, go to http://

www.friendsofpresquile.on.ca/summer-day-camps.php. Any questions can be sent to: 

kidsn.nature@friendsofpresquile.on.ca .  

mailto:lpbo@bsc-eoc.org
mailto:kidsn.nature@friendsofpresquile.on.ca
mailto:kidsn.nature@friendsofpresquile.on.ca
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April 22, 2016 
For more information, go to https://earthday.ca/ 

A Bird (Coin) in the Hand  

 
To commemorate the 100th anniversary of the 1916 Migratory Birds Convention, the Royal 

Canadian Mint is producing an amazing, limited-edition, colour series of fine silver collector 

coins. The first coin in the series is now available, and depicts a gorgeous Mountain Bluebird. A 

second coin, featuring an American Avocet, will be issued on June 2, followed by an American 

Goldfinch on August 2, and a Pileated Woodpecker on November 1. 

Over the last few years, the Royal Canadian Mint has produced dozens of very attractive 

and highly collectible coins featuring many Canadian bird species. Bird Studies Canadaôs Direc-

tor of National Programs, Jon McCracken, has been a behind-the-scenes technical advisor for the 

creation of these miniature works of art. 

You can learn more about or invest in these coins on the Royal Canadian Mint website. 

From Bird Studies Canada Latest News, February 12, 2016 

http://www.mint.ca/store/buy/new-releases_coins-cat410002?catId=cat410002
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Outing Report 

Amherst Island Tour, February 7, 2016 

On a cool and sunny Sunday, eight peo-

ple joined Katsu Sakuma on an outing to Am-

herst Island in search of Snowy Owls. There 

had been many reports of Snowys from the 

island, so we were very hopeful of finding 

some.  

 

Katsu knew of an industrial yard just 

east of the Millhaven Ferry dock where there 

were some Snowy Owls roosting. Before we 

even got to the ferry, we had seen six Snowys, 

roosting on top of railroad tank cars and on 

various structures around the site.  

As you can tell from the photograph, 

we had beautiful weatherðsun, light winds 

and no precipitation. From the ferry, we saw 

two Bald Eagles roosting on trees on the is-

land at the waterôs edge.  

In the open areas around the Owl 

Woods, meadow voles were very conspicu-

ous. Because there was no snow, their grass 

tunnels were exposed. In most winters, these 

tunnels would be under the snow, so the lit-

tle rodents would not be so exposed to pred-

ators. The site was crisscrossed with tunnels. 

In some places, we even saw the voles.  

Our group spread out to search the pines 

for Northern Saw-whet Owls. Connie Sakuma 

was the sharp-eyed observer who actually 

found one, nestled up again the trunk and very 

well hidden. 

It proved to be a very productive day. 

We saw 20 Snowy owls and 31 other species 

including a Northern Saw-whet Owl, 2 Bald 

Eagles, 6 Rough-legged Hawks and 3 Snow 

Buntings.  

(Continued on page 9) 

The WBFN group on board the Amherst Island fer-

ry, looking forward to the dayôs outing. 

Nestled into a pine tree, this Northern Saw-whet 

Owl was spotted by Connie Sakuma. 
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The last Snowy of the day was Flan-

ders. This female was tagged with a GPS 

transmitter on December 8, 2015 at Point 

Peninsula at the eastern end of Lake Ontario, 

just a few miles from the New York-

Canadian border. She has spent most of this 

winter on Amherst Island, with an outing to 

Napanee and also into the Bay of Quinte 

when there was ice. She is one of the birds 

tagged at part of Project SNOWstorm. There 

were two other tagged Snowys on Amherst.  

Katsu sent his photo to Scott Wei-

densaul, coordinator of the project, who con-

firmed that this was indeed Flanders. He also 

posted Katsuôs photo in SNOWstormôs blog. 

This project began in the winter of 2013

-14 when there was a huge irruption south of 

Snowy Owls. Because of new technology 

available now, researchers were able to attach 

tracking devices to the birds.  

For more information about this project, 

go to http://www.projectsnowstorm.org/ 

Elizabeth Kellogg 

Photos by Katsu Sakuma 

(Continued from page 8) 

Flanders, one of three Snowy Owls carrying GPS tags, which were 

living on Amherst Island this winter. The solar panel which powers 

the unit can be seen as a black spot on her back. 

Another of the 14 Snowy Owls seen on the 

WBFN trip to Amherst Island, this one proba-

bly a male, since it is almost pure white. 


